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The response from the FAA to the safety recommendation 

 

The Japan Transport Safety Board received the final response from the Federal 

Aviation Administration (FAA) of the United States of America to the safety 

recommendation issued April 26, 2013 as attached regarding an accident of N526FE 

(McDonnell Douglas MD-11F) operated by Federal Express Corporation at Narita 

International Airport, Japan on March 23, 2009. 

 

 

JTSB safety recommendation to the FAA 
 

On March 23 (Monday), 2009, about 06:49 JST (Japan Standard Time), a McDonnell 

Douglas MD-11F, registered N526FE, operated by Federal Express Corporation as the 

scheduled cargo flight FDX80, bounced repeatedly during landing on Runway 34L at 

Narita International Airport. During the course of bouncing, its left wing was broken 

and the airplane caught fire. The airplane rolled over to the left being engulfed in flames, 

swerved off the runway to the left and came to rest inverted in a grass area on the west 

side of the runway. 

The airplane approached with a high sink rate, with its autothrottle “on” amid 

strong gusty winds and with unstable airspeed and attitudes. The late flare caused hard 

landing and the airplane bounced. Large nose-down elevator input just before and during 

the touchdown caused the second touchdown on the NLG with negative pitch attitude 



developing into porpoising. Upon the third touchdown, the left wing structure fractured 

because it surrendered to an overload transferred from the left MLG.    

As a result of the investigation of this accident, the JTSB makes the following 

recommendations to the Federal Aviation Administration of the United States of 

America to take the following measures to prevent the recurrence of similar accidents.  

 

Measures to Be Taken to Supervise the Boeing Company as the Airplane Manufacturer  

b. In order to help pilots to conduct recovery operation from large bounces and 

judge the necessity of go-around, studies should be made to install a visual 

display and an aural warning system which show gear touchdown status on 

MD-11 series airplanes.   






